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Dear Parents,

I hope that you and your family are well.

I and my fellow teachers at St Michael’s are delighted to be back at school.  We have lived through some extraordinary times, the kind of historical events that our descendants will no doubt ask us about in years to come.  Although we are back to school, we have not quite left those strange times behind us – the new one-way system, the cleaning of hands and the wearing of masks in the corridors are highly visible reminders of the difficult times we are facing.  All parents were sent clear instructions before we opened and whilst I am pleased with the way our students are responding – they must remain vigilant and maintain these new arrangements if we are to beat this virus.

You will have seen on the news the fiasco which surrounded the A Level results this August (and my letter urging you to write to your local MP).  Thank you to those who sent a letter off – it happened that later the same day the government gave in to the many calls from schools and parents and did the right thing.  I am glad to say that many of our students got their first choice university place (once the government had done their U-turn) and those that missed out still managed to get an offer from a top university.  The GCSE results day passed off much more smoothly, with excellent results for our Year 11 students.

The year has begun with another four-form entry into Year 7 (both Year 7 and Year 8 now have four forms) and we have good numbers of students into Year 12 – with a very large number of our own Year 11 students returning, complimented by equally well-qualified external students.

Last Thursday we held our first whole-school assembly:  Mrs Sheehy and I created a video which was played to students in their form rooms – in this I welcomed back everyone to school and talked through our Mission Statement.  I also said a little about the buildings:  Like many aspects of school life, during lockdown, plans were on hold – although we do have a new bicycle shelter.  Small-scale building work began last week with the replacement of the boilers in the Junior Building (in good time for the approaching autumn).  Later this term, the reception area of the school will be moved to the Grange; this will involve some small-scale repairs and redecoration.  Our big project of ten new classrooms, dining hall and drama room, as well as a refurbished hall, is set to begin in January of next year.

We start the new academic year eager to get back into ‘normal’ classroom teaching, but we must keep an eye on the near future and plan for events we hope will not take place.  We are planning for either a local or a partial lockdown.  My personal view is that I think a national lockdown is very unlikely and that local lockdowns will be limited in time.  I am working with teachers to be prepared to deliver work to students through Google Classroom should this prove necessary.  Much was learned during this spring and summer but the learning continues with teacher INSET at St Michael’s on using online technologies every week this side of the October half term.  In these days of uncertainty, we must look for the ‘silver lining’ and one is that the teachers at St Michael’s have greatly developed their capabilities with technology over the last six months, I am sure this will have a positive impact on students’ learning in due course.

I have written to you before about the Recovery Curriculum – an altered curriculum which enables students to be brought back to where they should have been without the lockdown.  There is no doubt that different students responded very differently to the online materials provided this spring and summer – some thrived whilst others had great difficulty in focusing.  This half term will be used to support all students and identify those who need extra support of some kind; this may be extra lessons in Maths and English for some, or it may be emotional support for others.  As I said to students in my ‘virtual’ assembly last week – I do not believe that our students will have to change their aspirations - we intend to get all our students back to where they should be, the ambitions and dreams they have for themselves should not change.  The future always was uncertain, and some naysayers will say that the future is not as bright as it once was – but I do not subscribe to that philosophy.  Our students have a wonderful future ahead of them, yes – there will be problems such as climate change, disease and poverty – but there will also be people who rise to the challenge these present and work towards making this world a better place through their actions – and that is what sets St. Michael’s students aside from others, their dedication to making a positive difference.

The last academic year presented challenges like no other – and for St Michael’s, it was the most tragic of years.  Dr Peak, our Head of Classics and University Links Coordinator, died one year ago this Thursday; and Victoria Carson – who was killed in a road traffic incident in July – should have been with us today in Year 9.  We miss our colleague and we miss our student.  At our first assembly we prayed for our departed, I will end this letter with a short prayer for them both – may they rest in peace.

Lord of all gentleness,

Surround us with your care and comfort us in our sorrow, as we grieve at the loss of Victoria and of Dr Peak.

You shed Your peace and love to all who are mourning these deaths that were so sudden and so very unexpected.  Come to us.  Hold us, heal us and strengthen our weak spirits.

Most merciful God, whose wisdom is beyond our understanding, surround the families of Victoria and Dr Peak with your love, that they may not be overwhelmed by their loss, but have confidence in your goodness and have strength to meet the days to come.

We ask this through Christ our Lord.

Amen

With best wishes,
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Michael Stimpson
Headteacher
